The 23rd Avenue Club
by Sam Hester

When I read the last Ramsay newsletter I noticed a headline which suggested: “Ramsay Residents, Share Your News!” And so I thought I would write a little bit about a wonderful group of Ramsay residents which has been inspiring me for the past eight months.

I’ve lived on 23rd Avenue since 2004, but until recently, I didn’t really know too many of my neighbours. Most of us stuck with the occasional polite “hello”. But then, someone new moved in a couple of doors down – a woman named Elaine. When we glanced her way for that obligatory “hello”, she smiled back with a sparkling, genuine smile. 

Then, in February, 23rd Avenue women found mysterious letters in our mailboxes. “23rd Avenue Club Meeting!” it read. “No boys allowed! Elaine’s house, Wednesday evening, 7:00.” A few of us conferred with each other. Do you know Elaine? Do you? What is this all about, anyway? Are you going? Well, if you go, I’ll go. We were so curious that we couldn’t resist. 
About ten women arrived at Elaine’s house. Most of us didn’t know each other. But as soon as we starting talking – about ourselves, our families, our aspirations, but, inevitably, about RAMSAY – we couldn’t stop! Since then, we have met once every month, always at a different person’s house. Elaine explained to us: “I decided that, since this is where I’m going to live, I should get to know my neighbours!” We are so lucky that she was inspired to reach out the way she did.
At first, I kept going because of the interesting conversation – the history of our century-old houses, tales of colourful neighbourhood characters, opinions about the way Ramsay is evolving today – and, I wouldn’t call it gossip, but rather a usually-fascinating unearthing of the back stories behind all of our closed doors, to reveal artists, musicians, gardeners, chefs, handymen (and women), historians, activists, storytellers, and so much more. Soon, I realized I was going each month because I had new friends. And the fact that, each time, everyone brings along something delicious to eat, certainly adds to the enjoyment of each of our get-togethers. Often, the original members of the group have brought along friends, some of whom have kept on coming back. We never know what to expect, but we always know it will be fun!

But the magical part about the so-called 23rd Avenue Club (or, as one male neighbour dubbed it, “the Coven”!) is that it’s become more than just one evening each month. We call each other and talk over back fences. We car pool and share recipes and give (and receive) advice about sewing, renovations, real estate, relationships. We introduce each other to other Ramsay friends. Some of us are longtime Ramsay people, and some are brand new to the neighbourhood. Some are “empty nesters” and some (like me) are just starting new families. But we have more in common now than just the fact that we live on the same street. Maybe it is not really “news” to report that some strangers have become friends. But for me, it’s been something magical which has made me even happier to be living in Ramsay. 
Sam Hester

